
 

 

 

 

Emerald Coast Cyclists Web Site: http://www.eccyclists.com  

Membership: To join the ECC and receive newsletters, call John or Kathy Stamp at 850 -897 -6862  

Presidentôs Lineé.  

by Christian Notte 
 Happy Spring Everyone!  Now that winter has passed, itôs time to get off the trainers and ride outside.  As I 

write this, Iôm so excited about the ñnew weatherò thatôs here and the numerous organized rides such as Bo Bama.  

 I want to thank all those who have helped make this club strong over many years.  Also, I want to recognize 

our board who has partnered well to ensure Emerald Coast Cyclists remains a place for friendships and our passion ï 

cycling.  

 Huge thank you, Charlie - Vice President, Annette - Secretary, Steve - Treasurer, Megumi - Social Chairman 

and John Stamp for all your effort. 

 As I mentioned in our meetings and in my last Presidentôs Line, safety for our club is my number one 

priority.  My first goal was to establish a 30% off on top-of-the-line lights.  I accomplished that goal, and we had a 

half dozen participants purchase new lights.  I want to express my sincere appreciation to those who embraced this 

safety initiative ï Meg, Robb, Charlie, Reva, Cande and Teresa.  Not only will your new lights improve your safety, 

but theyôll help improve the safety of our entire peloton.  Thank you. 

 My second initiative, to help improve our safety, is having our peloton with Road IDs.  I have been 

working with the marketing department at www.roadid.com to establish a club discount.  Iôm excited to share with 

you that I have accomplished my second safety goal.  Starting April 7
th
 and ending June 7

th
, we have an ECC RoadID 

discount only for ECC club members.  The code you enter upon check out is T5K3Y9MAMRKJ which will give 

you 20% off your total order and if you purchase over $35 you also get free shipping.  As part of my agreement with 

the marketing department at RoadID, do not post this discount code on Facebook or any social media sites.   

 Please embrace the RoadID concept which is a band worn around your wrist with emergency contact 

information such as family/friend phone numbers, any allergies or medical conditions and your name.  This is a very 

inexpensive way to help improve your safety regardless if you do or donôt have a specific health concern.  If an 

incident occurs, it is critical for the rest of the peloton to contact important people and it allows medical staff to be 

informed.  
 When I had my crash last year, I was in no condition to contact family members.  Will Price  took the 

initiative to grab my wrist, with my RoadID, and start calling off names with phone numbers.  As a result, my 

parents, sister and Sarah were informed quickly of my condition.  This resulted in Sarah being at the emergency 

room to help me and the medical staff.  My RoadID was critical and a huge thank you to Will for acting quickly!  

(Continued on Page 3) 
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SIGN UP FOR ECC MEMBERSHIP 
 ECC annual membership runs from January through December.  It's time to sign up for 2019 ECC membership by going 

to the ECC website.  If you download the Paceline from the website there is a list of current members on the website.  There is an 

application available on the website at ñwww.eccyclists.comò.  How do you do this?  Itôs easy - just fill out the membership 

application and mail it to the ECC P.O. Box listed on the application.  You can then share in all the benefits of membership -- 

prizes; increased speed and stamina in your cycling endeavors; a chance to attend the next Tour de France; etc.  Well, at least you 

will receive discounts at bike shops. 

Another reason to join the ECC, unless you are a current  ECC member you will NOT be covered by ECC club insurance 

on club sponsored rides. 
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ECC GENERAL MEETINGS 
 Notice the changes.  No meeting in January!  

We are moving to general meetings every two 

months.  The next ECC meeting will be on Wednesday 

April 3
rd

 & June 5
th

.  Our location is Cafe Bienville  

at 777 John Sims Pkwy E, Niceville.  If the monthly 

location or dates change again it will be posted on the 

Facebook page of "eccyclists.com", so be sure to check 

there.   

 Join us for a good meal, fellowship, and some 

cycling talk.  Find out what the ECC has in store.  

Start time is 6:30 PM.  Arrive early and order dinner.   

FLORIDA BICYCLING 
ASSOCIATION WEB SITE 

Visit the FBA web site for the latest in Florida cycling 
news.  The web site is at: 

http://www.floridabicycle.org/  
If you want to see any additional  features let them know.  

2019 Club Officers 

 President: Christian Notte 

 Vice President:  Charlie Helms 

 Secretary:  Annette Manuel 

 Treasurer:  Steve Fikar 
 

2019 ECC Board 

 Social:  Megumi Jones 

 Bike Safety:  Steve Fikar 

 LAB Rep: John Stamp 

 FBA Rep: John Stamp 

 USA Cycling Rep:   
                     Off Road Rep:   Jennifer Talley 

 Ride Coordinator:   
 PACELINE Publisher:   John Stamp 

 ECC Website:   
 Membership:  John & Kathy Stamp 
 

You may notice that we have openings on the ECC 

Board.  Please let any of the Board Members know 

if you are interested in any of these.  
 

 

Is Your Range Pass Current? 
Do you ride on the Timberlake Pond Area, Ranger 

Camp Road, Range Road near Bluewater Bay, or any part 
of the Eglin Reservation?  You need a Range Pass if you 
ride anywhere on the Eglin Reservation (this includes on 
Ranger Camp Road or any of the near-by off-road trails).  
You can get it at the Jackson Guard, 107 Highway 85 
North in Niceville.  Ask for the Fishing & Recreational 
Range Pass.  The cost is $20.00 for 1 year.  If you qualify 
as a senior (65 and up), you can purchase the pass for 
$10.00.   

Office hours are Mon-Thur 7:00 AM - 4:30 PM; 
Friday 7:00 AM - 6:00 PM; Saturday 7:30 AM - 12:30 PM.  
Call 882-4166 if you have any questions.   

You can get your permit on-line by going to 
"eglin.isportsman.net" using a credit card or debit card.  
You can also get the permit by mail.  The address is Eglin 
Natural Resources Branch, 107 Highway 85 North, 
Niceville, FL 32578. 
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Like to cycle?  Want to promote cycling? 

Join us on our rides.  Join the Emerald Coast Cyclists.  Just  

fill out an application and send it in with the $15.00 annual  

dues to the P. O. Box shown on the application. 
 

SHARE THE ROAD!! !   

Share The Road license plates are available  

where you get your Florida plates. 
 

MERCHANT BENEFITS TO ECC MEMBERS!!  
Several local merchants offer discounts and special offers to current  

ECC members.  Merchants listed below offer a 10%  discount on all 
retail merchandise (excluding bikes & sale items). 
 
ö Alpine Bicycles        ö Big Daddy's  
ö Bluewater Bicycles     ö Bobôs Bicycles 
ö Truly Spokinô     
 
Bobôs Bicycles offer a 5%  bike discount.  Bobôs Bicycles offers 
mail order price matching on most items.  Current  ECC member 
list  is sent to the above shops periodically.  It is also posted on the 
ECC website (Facebook page). 

 

 

$   $ 
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 Feel free to purchase; however, at our meeting on Wednesday June 5
th
 I will have my computer to help 

order IDs and share my thoughts on what seems the most effective such as having the verbiage ñEmergency 

Contactsò on the ID instead of the order default which is city/state.  Great website www.roadid.com to look at the 

various possibilities.  Please consider improving your safety and being supportive of your family & friends with a 

RoadID. 

 Recently, I accomplished my third initiative  to help improve our safety.  After several discussions with 

Pensacola Trek, we now have a huge discount on helmets with 20% off!  Call (850) 912-6858 and make an 

appointment with Robbie for a fitting.  Trekôs new WaveCel helmet technology is incredible!  Go to 

www.trekbikes.com and look at the videos on these helmets.  The data proves they are superior to any helmet on 

the market.  You may have had your helmet for many years, and over time they do deteriorate.  You can buy a new 

helmet, but itôs difficult to buy a new brain.  

 Also, Iôve been in conversations with various organizations regarding my additional safety goals for our 

club such as Red Cross CPR training and due to the extreme Florida heat, Camelbak creating ECC water bottles.  

Itôs all about rideôn! 

 Many members have given me positive feedback regarding a ñClub Rideò before the ñMain Rideò on the 

weekends.  What I mean by this is a slow & steady 17mph 10-mile ride with our entire club to socialize and warm-

up.  This really does allow for a club atmosphere before members begin to ride within their ability ï A, B, C rides.  

I will encourage us to do this before every weekend ride.  Please join me with support. 

 After several conversations, the decision to address start times has been made.  Starting the first Saturday 

in June (June 1st), weôll switch to a ride start time of 7:30am.  Starting the first Saturday in October (October 

5th), weôll switch to a ride start time of 8:30am.  There are many reasons members have suggested these start 

times.  Some reasons include helping those who have significant drive time to rides as well as those who donôt like 

the early cold mornings. 

 Our 2019 club meetings are being held at Café Bienville, 777 John Sims Parkway, Niceville (850-678-

2233) at 6:30pm every other month on the first Wednesday ï April 3
rd

, June 5
th
, August 7

th
, October 2

nd
.  Our 

other events include our annual picnic and our Christmas party the first Friday in December which Iôve already 

organized to be held at Fudpuckers.  Weôre all set!  

 Lastly, I want to express my sincere appreciation to our entire club for all your flexibility and support.  

Emerald Coast Cyclists is a fantastic group of people who share a wonderful passion for friendship and cycling. 

 Thank you, Christian Notte  
  

George and Marti Rossô Mediterranean Cycling Cruise Adventure ï Oct 2018 
 In Oct 2018 Marti and I went on our second Santana Adventure to Europe with our Co-Motion Speedster tandem bicycle.  

Unlike our 2017 first Santana Adventure where the Danube Riverboat cruise 

became a B&B cruise (broken boat), this time the ship moved!  We cruised from 

one port to another port where we rode to meet the ship in the next port or rode 

an out and back to the same port and then cruised that evening to another port 

for a new riding location the next day.  The advantage of going on a cycling 

cruise vice hoping from one hotel/B&B to another is the ship (aka hotel) moves 

with you and thus you only unpack once.  A big plus is you have laundry service 

on board the ship.   

 This is the story of our two-week, eight days of cycling adventure that 

began in Nice, France, took us to the City State of Monaco and back to the Port 

of Nice before cruising out to ride around the Island of Corsica, then to the 

Tuscany Region of Italy where we hiked one day and rode the next day, before 

going to the last ride day around the Island of Elba (where Napoleon was 

interned), and then next morning disembarking at the port servicing Rome Italy. 

 Going to Europe with your bike takes planning to avoid  additional 

international travel fees. When we ordered our tandem from Tandems Ltd in 

Birmingham AL in 2015, we purposely added the co-pilot option to our full-size 

Co-Motion Speedster.  The co-pilot option adds stainless steel couplers to the 

frame which allows you to break the bike into three distinct pieces and put them 

into two airline legal 26 x 26 x 10 inch hard-sided cases along with the wheels 

(with deflated tires), seats, handlebars, rear rack, rear trunk pannier holding 

tools, an extra tire and tubes etc, plus our two helmets, two sets of shoes and 

three cycling kits for each of us.   

 Having a small digital strap scale ensured each bike case was under the 
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airlines ñno feeò 50-pound checked baggage limit before we showed up at the counter to check in.  We packed as light as possible - each 

having a backpack that met the carryon luggage dimension requirement.   

 Friends with a coupled Santana tandem that they packed into Santanaôs custom oversized case that weighed more than 50 pounds 

paid $150 or more each way.  One couple on the trip paid $300 each way to fly their non-coupled, full-size tandem to Europe.   

 Packing the bike into the cases takes me about two hours.  First I remove the pedals, rear rack, both seats, and then I put covers 

made out of nylon fabric with a thin foam sandwich and Velcro to secure it over each frame piece.  The exposed metal on the bike is 

either wrapped in the black nylon padding material or the towels as shown in the pictures.  Then I remove the front cranks and the Gates 

Drive fiber crossover belt (similar material to a carôs serpentine belt but thicker and with distinct ribs to engage the crossover sprockets on 

the left side of the bikeôs front and rear cranks), decouple the rear brake and both shifting cables, and then decouple the bikeôs sections.  

Since we have a large/small size stock tandem, the front fork tube has to come out of the head tube leaving the fork and handlebar loosely 

connected by the front brake cable.  All small pieces like the handle bar stem spacers go into a ziplock bag while any removed screw gets 

put back into place so I donôt lose any piece of the bike.   

 Now comes the hard part, putting all this into the two cases.  The pictures show 

the almost finished product for both 

cases.  Once case contains the 

wheels (both with their brake disc 

off) and the headtube section with 

its top and down tubes, plus the 

captainôs seat and tube (gray/white 

striped towel) and crank (green 

towel) plus the stokerôs seat and 

tube (the other striped towel).  Our 

jerseys, shorts and socks as a kit 

are each put into large ziplock bags 

with all the extra air squeezed out 

and layered under the bottom wheel.  

The other case contains the two 

remaining bike sections as well as 

the helmets, rear rack, shoes, plus 

both sets of pedals go into the rear 

rack pannier.  Because I pack the 

bike into the travel cases so 

infrequently itôs a somewhat trial and error process to get the jigsaw puzzle into the case and then I zip-tie all the bike section pieces 

together in case TSA gets nosey and wants to pull it apart and look the many tubes, wires and other pieces in each case.    

 I reverse this process to put the bike back together.  It takes me about 45 minutes to assemble and then test ride the bike instead 

of the two hours to break the bike apart and get everything into the cases. 

 The Tuesday before Hurricane Michael hit the Tyndall AFB / Mexico Beach FL area, Marti and I flew Delta from VPS to Nice 

France.  We spent Wednesday afternoon until the morning of Friday, 12 Oct playing tourist in Nice.  That morning, we checked out of the 

Le Meridien Nice hotel, loaded our bags and empty bike cases onto a large truck.  Our bags were taken by Santana employees to the 

cruise ship.  We didnôt have to load or unload them onto the ship.   

 Once our bags were on the truck, Marti and I joined up with five other tandem teams that we knew from the Danube Riverboat 

trip the previous year.  We started out riding the promenade bike line across from our hotel and next to the Atlantic Ocean.  [This is the 

same promenade where in July 2016, a terrorist driving a 19-ton cargo truck killed 86 people and injured 456 others.]  After a couple of 

miles, we left the coast and started riding through the back streets of Nice to eventually get to start of the climb and the plateau Northeast 

of the city.  We rode along the top of the plateau before eventually descending to Monacoôs historic [and iconic James Bond film] Casino 

Monte-Carlo.  From the Casino we rode along the coast back to Niceôs harbor where our ship, the La Belle de lôAdriatique awaited our 

arrival.  Our small cruise ship with 100 guest cabins sails under the CroisiMer Cruise Lines.   

 Bill McCready, owner of Santana Cycles and our tour host said if we could ride the medium or long route to/from Monaco and 

back to Nice we wouldnôt have any problem riding any of the routes on the islands of Corsica (owned by France) or Elba (owned by 

Italy).  Bill said thereôs a moderate 2 mile climb leaving the dense residential edge of Nice up to the plateau where weôd spend most of 

this ride before descending back down to city state of Monaco.   

 Since this was our second Santana Adventure with Bill, we knew to be flexible and expect the unexpected with the routes and 

know that Bill tends to understate the route conditions.  The 2 mile moderate climb definitely was understated.  Marti and I used our 32/32 

granny gear up this 7% average climb that peaked at 12% on one section in order to get to the top of the Boulevard de LôObservatorie.  

That day we ended up climbing just under 1800 feet in 7 miles before riding along the plateau and our descent to Monaco.  30 miles was 

the total distance with approximately 2500 feet of climbing for the day.  Our hotel to Monaco was 18 miles and the return trip to our ship 

was 12 miles. 

 The route back from Monaco to Nice was the reverse of the short route option along the coast that most of the dayôs riders took 

because Bill said it didnôt have much elevation change.  Once we were off the busier, heavy traffic route out of Monaco and onto the 

nearly disserted narrow residential roads, the return trip ride became more enjoyable.  The highlights of the return route included an 

unplanned police escort through one of the planned two tunnels, plus walking down stairs to get from the coastal road to the lower 

bike/walking path along the waterôs edge.  At the end of the ride we were enthusiastically welcomed aboard by the shipôs crew, given 

a glass of Champaign, and watched the deck hands expertly haul our tandem up to the top deck for storage.  3 4 



 

 
 
 How do you store nearly 100 bicycles on a small Mediterranean cruise ship that doesnôt normally carry bikes on the upper deck?  

(La Belle de lôAdriatique pictured below in the Port of Nice FR) 

 
 Well you tie thick ropes across stanchions and poles and place each bikeôs brakes across the ropes as shown the pictures.  The 

other picture shows half of the bike storage cases before they were covered with tarps until the end of the cruise.  Santana Adventure 

participants booked 93 out of the 100 available double occupancy cabins for this cycling cruise.  Four of the remaining cabins held 

Santana employees which means only three cabins were unsold.  Of the 93 cabins, I was told that 82 held tandem teams and the rest were 

single bike riders.  The majority of the single bike riders rode carbon fiber road bikes.  A group of eight ladies and a couple of other single 

riders rented upright, electric assist - single bikes.   
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  The pictures below cover our Santana Adventure rides on the Island of Corsica, the Tuscany Region of Italy and the island 

of Elba Italy, plus our day hike along Italyôs Cinque Terra trail.  From Google, ñCinque Terre is a string of centuries-old seaside 

villages on the rugged Italian Riviera coastline. In each of the 5 towns, colorful houses and vineyards cling to steep terraces, and 

harbors are filled with fishing boats.  The Sentiero Azzurro cliffside hiking trail links the villages and offers sweeping sea vistas.ò   

   

  

At the 

Port of 

Bonifacio, 

Corsica.  

Our ship   

had to self-

push away 

from the 

dock with 

its four 

thrusters 

and back 

into the 

cove on 

the left in 

order to 

turn 

around and 

head out to 

sea. 

Top, almost to the end of this dayôs 

ride with our ship in the background. 

We had to take the tender to get back 

aboard.  On the left, a selfie view 

from the front and on the right, the 

stokerôs view as we head up the hills 

to ride along the coast of Corsica. 

Stunning views and perfect cycling 

weather! 
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5172 Stewart St  
Milton, FL 32570  
850- 983- 2488  

6103 Tippin Ave,Ste A  
Pensacola, FL 32504  
850- 505- 0092  www.trulyspokin.com  
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NW 
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